PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, May 20, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 20, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.




Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Swearing-In Ceremony: Fire Department

Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced the swearing-in ceremony for Fire Department promotions and new recruits.   Fire Chief G. Edward Bradley introduced the promoted officers and new recruits to be sworn-in and provided educational and work histories on each.  

Town Clerk Laurence Pizer presided over the swearing-in ceremony and led the following through the oath of service: 
Promotions: 
Lieutenant Gregory R. Kane Promoted to Captain on 4/12/08, and 

Firefighter Dennis Sullivan to Lieutenant on 12/22/07

New Hires:
William C. Barrett, Benjamin R. Lescarbeau, Philip J. Rotondo, 

Brian Baragwanath, Kyle A. Anderson, Stephen P. Young, and 
Christopher P. Tripp

Members of Board extended their congratulations to the promoted officers and new recruits.

Town Manager’s Report

June Special Town Meeting Warrant – Mr. Sylvia noted three changes to Article 5 within the warrant for the June Special Town Meeting.  The purpose of these changes, he said, is to provide the Town with necessary flexibility when conveying land within the 1,000 Acres for the purpose of the motion-picture studio proposal.  If approved by the Board, Mr. Sylvia added, the Advisory & Finance Committee will be notified of these changes.  

Plymouth Housing Authority / Cherry Hill – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to convey the Plymouth Housing Authority’s announcement that the Plymouth Bay Housing Corporation will soon begin its construction of the Cherry Hill II project.  The construction is expected to take 18-24 months and will produce 35 new units of age-restricted housing for elderly persons who qualify.

Town of Plymouth Teams – Mr. Sylvia was happy to recognize two competitive teams that represent Town of Plymouth employees: the Town Hall Lincolneers (a co-ed softball team comprised of employees from several Town departments) and the Plymouth Rockettes (a book cart precision drill team comprised of Library employees).  Mr. Sylvia provided some brief information on the activities and successes of each team.
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Philippe Ducrot, requested four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held on the following dates from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.: May 23, 24, 30, and 31, 2008.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved four (4) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Full Force Productions, LLC, 70 County Road, Plympton, Michael True, requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for May 31, 2008 from 6:30 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a mixed martial arts event at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license for Full Force Productions / Michael True.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Sovereign Bank, 21 Commerce Way, Jack Meehl, Jr., requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for May 22, 2008 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a Plymouth Chamber of Commerce “Business After Hours” event to be held at Sovereign Bank, 21 Commerce Way.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt license for Sovereign Bank / Jack Meehl.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Total Travelers Transportation:

· Anthony Rapoza
52 Maplewood Drive, Halifax, MA

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator license for Anthony Rapoza, to operate for Total Travelers Transportation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Change of Manager (Liquor)

· UR of Plymouth MA d/b/a Pizzeria Uno Chicago Grill, 10 Shops at 5 Way requested a Change of Manager from Robert Shaheen to Michael C. Anastos.  Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI background check.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager (Liquor) for UR of Plymouth MA d/b/a Pizzeria Uno Chicago Grill.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Licenses in Conjunction with Public hearing

· Long Pond Pizza Factory Business Trust, 25 Home Depot Drive, Eric Giumetti, Mgr. requested the following licenses be included in their request for a change of location from 41 Home Depot Drive to 25 Home Depot Drive:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Common Victualler License and Comprehensive Entertainment (Radio) license for Long Pond Pizza Factory Business Trust.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the March 18, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with Selectman Mahoney abstaining, as he was not a member of the Board when this meeting took place.
June Special Town Meeting Warrant – The Board signed the warrant for the June 9, 2008 Special Town meeting.

Acceptance of Deed / Morton Park – The Board signed the approval portion of the Acceptance of Deed for a gift of land adjacent to Morton Park noted as Lot 39-38 from Leo J. McRae and Gail B. McRae.   The gift is a result of a special permit issued by the Planning Board, and the land has been offered to, and accepted by, the Conservation Commission.  

P & B Railway Company / America’s Hometown Shuttle – The Board approved the extension of street rights to the Plymouth and Brockton Street Railway Company for additional roads in the Town of Plymouth to operate the America’s Hometown Shuttle. The Plymouth and Brockton Street Railway Company has applied to the Department of Public Utilities, Transportation Oversight Division to register these rights additionally.  The additional roads are as follows:

· Enterprise Drive in its entirety

· Commerce Way in its entirety

· Plympton Road, between Commerce Way and Carver Road

· Carver Road, between Commerce Way and Samoset Street

· Warren Ave. in its entirety

· Plimoth Plantation Highway, in its entirety

· Nelson Street, in its entirety

· Brewster Street, in its entirety

· Long Pond Road between Route 3 and Camelot Drive

· Camelot Drive between Long Pond Road and Shops at 5 Way

· Shops at 5 Way, in its entirety

· Home Depot Drive, in its entirety

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Michael Keough and Nicole Edson of 63 Asiaf Way, for their male and female Pit Bulls, pending a recommendation from the Town’s Animal Control Officer. 

Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD) – The Board approved the amendments made to the Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD) pertaining to the section on noise control, as approved and recommended by the Planning Board. 

Temporary Use of 130 Court Street – The Board approved the request from the Housing Authority to use the lower level of 130 Court Street for a construction project office for the Cherry Hill II project and to obtain a temporary easement to access the construction site from Town Property.  This vote provides the staff with direction to move forward and execute a temporary use license and temporary easement, upon approval by counsel.

Siever Field – The Board signed the Notice of Activity & Use Limitation for Municipal Property for Siever Field.  The filing of these documents on or before May 30, 2008 will save $2,800 in DEP fees and allow the Town to close out this project relative to its environmental concerns.

Public Hearing – Change of Location: Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License 
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the application for a Change of Location for an Annual Wine & Malt Restaurant Liquor License from Long Pond Pizza Factory Business Trust, 41 Home Depot Drive, Eric Giumetti, Manager, to 25 Home Depot Drive.    
Eric Giumetti, owner of Long Pond Pizza Factory, addressed the Board and explained that he was asked to move the restaurant one building over, to accommodate the shifting of tenants within the complex at Home Depot Drive.  Other than the change of location, Mr. Giumetti said, no further changes to the operation of the restaurant are proposed.
Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment in favor or in opposition to the application.  No one came forward to address the Board.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Change of Location—from 41 Home Depot Drive to 25 Home Depot Drive—for Long Pond Pizza Factory Business Trust.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Comment
Larry Fava addressed the Board to voice his concerns with the Town’s solid waste program and the proposal to switch to a Pay-As-You-Throw (“PAYT”) system.  Mr. Fava distributed some budget information to the Board and spoke against asking the taxpayers to subsidize the burden of the Town’s municipal trash, including that generated by the schools.

Mr. Sylvia invited Mr. Fava to meet with him to review, discuss, and answer his questions relating to the budget documents.  Chairman Quintal asked that Mr. Fava be provided with the information he requested prior to the Board’s next discussion on PAYT.
Chairman Quintal called for a five-minute break.

Goal Setting Session

Chairman reconvened the meeting at 7:45 PM.

Mr. Sylvia opened the discussion on the goal setting session, noting that, as the Town’s professional staff members structure their priorities, it is important for them to develop goals consistent with those of the Board.  Mr. Sylvia introduced Nicole Rivers, a resident of Plymouth and a strategic planning specialist at Suffolk University, who generously agreed to donate her time to assist the Board in developing its goals for FY2009.

Ms. Rivers addressed the Board and explained the principals behind goal setting and strategic planning.  With a constant strain on the time of municipal leaders and their staff, she said, it is crucial that there is clear direction on how that time should be best spent.  Self-evaluation tools are just as important as setting goals, Ms. Rivers noted, to measure progress and keep activities on course.

Ms. Rivers explained that she would use the “SWOT Analysis” method of determining what the Board views as the Town’s strengths (S), weaknesses (W), opportunities (O), and threats (T).  She reviewed the results of the SWOT Analysis that she conducted with the Board for FY2007, and asked the current members to begin identifying those items they might apply to the four categories.  In three weeks, Ms. Rivers reported, she will facilitate a brainstorming session with the Board, and the Board will be asked to decide, as a group, what the goals for FY2009 will be. 
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Board will be asked to identify and come to a consensus on a set of both short and long-term goals.  He also pointed the Board’s attention to the Town’s Vision Statement that was adopted in June of 2006, and asked the members to review it to ensure that it remains consistent with their vision.

Ms. Arrighi noted that one of the goals identified by the Board for FY2007 was public outreach, and, as such, the Town Manager’s Office has made an effort to hold more public forums and schedule joint sessions with various boards.  Additionally, she said, the Town Manager’s Office created the cable-access show 11 Lincoln to further educate the public on the mechanics of Town government and services. 
Mr. Sylvia thanked Ms. Rivers for donating her time and efforts to assist the Board with this proactive measure.
Old Business / Letters / New Business
Old Business

Flagpole at Memorial Hall – Selectman Machado expressed his frustration that the flagpole at Memorial Hall has not yet been painted.  He noted that the cell phone company that leases the pole is responsible for this, and he questioned when the company’s lease of the pole was set to expire. 
Plymouth Rock Studios Proposal – Selectman Machado made note of the recent hearings to discuss and review the Plymouth Rock Studios proposal.  He expressed confidence in the zoning bylaw that has been developed and vetted through the Planning Department and Planning Board, and he reassured voters that the Board will work as efficiently as possible to make the most appropriate decision in the best interests of Plymouth citizens.

DPW Reclassification – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the status of the DPW reclassification.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi responded that the consultants hired to assist the town with this process would have a preliminary report ready for the Board soon.
DPW Annex Building – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the status of the DPW Annex Building (formerly MBO Precast).  Mr. Sylvia reported that he invited the state’s Inspector of Health & Safety to join the Town’s Health and Inspectional Services directors to tour the facility.  Painting and grading at the site have been completed, he said, and the office areas are in the process of being refurbished.  It is the Town’s hope, Mr. Sylvia noted, that DPW crews will move into the building by the end of May.

Dumpster at Town Wharf – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the status of the dumpster at the Town Wharf.  Ms. Arrighi restated the recent issues related to the dumpster and reported that she spoke with the Harbormaster.  According to the information that was provided to her, she said, the dumpster has been returned to the wharf and a local fisherman has a key to unlock it.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town may look into ways to further monitor the site. 
GATRA Service – Selectman Tavares requested that time be set aside on a future agenda to discuss GATRA service and the cuts that have been proposed to it.  He expressed concern that this vital public service for Plymouth residents could be cut, and he asked that GATRA representatives meet with the Board to discuss the financial issues and affirm mutual commitments.

Mr. Sylvia explained that GATRA gets its funding through the regional transit authority, and, because of budget cuts, has proposed the discontinuation of the Cedarville route.  Mr. Sylvia reported that Chairman Quintal attended the recent GATRA hearing, and he noted that he would invite GATRA representatives to provide the Board with a report.
PAYT Discussion – Selectman Mahoney confirmed that the Board would hold its next discussion on Pay-As-You-Throw in two weeks (June 3rd).

Roadside Memorial – Chairman Quintal noted that he had received a call over the weekend about the roadside memorial at the intersection of Water and Nelson streets.  He inquired if the items placed there were on Town or private property.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he would investigate the matter and confirm whether it is on public or private property.

Broadcasting Public Meetings – Chairman Quintal noted that the Town is in need of some more camera-ready rooms for broadcasting the numerous meetings that take place each week.  He noted that the schools will likely be renovating the auditorium of Plymouth North High School and suggested that the Town consider budgeting for broadcasting equipment at the site.
Mr. Sylvia said that he would speak with PACTV about outfitting Plymouth North to be capable of live broadcast.
Chairman Quintal noted his belief that the meetings of the Zoning Board of Appeals should be broadcast.
New Business

Intersection of Christa McAuliffe and Resnik Roads – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired if there might be any possibility of installing lights at the 4-way intersection of Christa McAuliffe and Resnik Roads.  Mr. Sylvia explained that traffic signals can be a long and challenging process, but noted that he would bring this to the attention of the DPW.
New Superintendent – Chairman Quintal offered congratulations to Gary Maestas, who was selected as the new Superintendent of Schools. 
Recycling Within the Schools – Chairman Quintal asked that a representative from the School Department be included in the PAYT presentation on June 3rd, to discuss the recycling activities within the school system.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at 8:25 p.m.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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